Roseland Cluster Neighbourhood Plan Public Meeting

Date: Wednesday 17th October 2012

Time: 7pm – 9pm

Location: Gerrans Memorial Hall

Chair: Cllr Julian German

Speaker: Andrew England (Assistant Head of Planning and Regeneration – Cornwall Council)
Notes: Chandelle Randall (Community Network Manager – Truro & the Roseland)

Meeting

Andrew England explained the purpose and scope of Neighbourhood Development Plans and Neighbourhood Development Orders. He also outlined how the community could approach developing a Neighbourhood Plan (NP) and answered a number of specific questions around NPs.
The Neighbourhood Plan toolkit will be available from the 3rd November 2012 via the Cornwall Council website and will be populated with advice and guidance, useful documents and pro formas which communities may wish to use and or adapt.

Key Points

The Neighbourhood Plan will need to be in conformity with European Legislation, the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), and the strategic plan for Cornwall (the Local Plan, formerly the Core Strategy).

There was discussion around the strategic plan for Cornwall ie the Local Plan. This document is currently being produced by Cornwall Council and is due out for further consultation in early January 2013. The  Local Plan will confirm  housing numbers and the current draft requires circa 600 houses to be built across the Community Network Area (excluding Truro and Kenwyn) up until 2030. The Community Network Area (excluding Truro and Kenwyn) equates to 17 parishes. Therefore the housing numbers equate to a small number per parish per year. However this figure can be broken down however suits in terms of numbers across the 17 parishes and delivery per year. (Please see the attached link for more info: http://www.cornwall.gov.uk/default.aspx?page=22887 )
Developing a Neighbourhood Plan would give the community the opportunity to work together and decide what the local housing need is for the area and where the community may wish to see development. However the numbers in the Local Plan must be achieved.
A Neighbourhood Plan is not limited to housing and can be used to look at a raft of different issues from green spaces and historic sites to the infrastructure and transport links. It will be for the community to research the issues and decide what the priorities are for the area and what they would like to focus upon through the Plan. However, a Neighbourhood Plan must be developed through the parish council(s).
It is important that the whole community delivers/works on/engages with a Neighbourhood Plan, or is at least given the opportunity to do so. A Neighbourhood Plan can only become a planning policy document (used to determine planning applications submitted to Cornwall Council) if it receives a majority vote in a referendum. Everyone on the electoral role (in a parish in the NP area) will be able to vote on the Plan.
The importance of engaging with organisations involved in the NP area was emphasised. For example the RSPB, AONB, Cornwall Wildlife Trust etc as these organisations could provide useful input into the Plan, help with research and also delivery of certain parts of the Plan.

It will also be important to engage with developers and land owners to determine deliverability and viability. There may be a good deal of knowledge and expertise within the community but at some stages expert advice may need to be sort. For example if a piece of land is highlighted as a potential area for development it may require a bat survey.
There will be people with differing views within the community and it is not expected that everyone will agree. It will be for the community to work together and work through the issues and to have adult conversations to come to a resolution.
As the community work through the issues and start to identify pieces of land it may become apparent that a Neighbourhood Development Order would be appropriate for a certain piece of land or a Village Design Statement would be desirable.
In terms of funding the Plan, Cornwall Council will pay for the Inspection and Referendum. Beyond this it will be for the community/parish councils to think creatively about how some elements of the Plan could be delivered. It is worth bearing in mind that the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL)/s.106 are potential funding streams that could be tapped into if particular developments are proposed. Raising precepts may be another option. Approaching landowners to pay for certain aspects could also be an option.
In terms of practical support a number of organisations have been funded by DCLG to help support NPs and can therefore be approached for support. These include: The Prince’s Foundation, Planning Aid, CPRE and Locality (via Eden).

Action Points

At the end of the meeting there was consensus from those in attendance that the community should pursue a NP and that the 5 parishes should work together to develop a Plan. The key next steps are to:

1. Research the issues for the area

2. Decide the NP boundary

3. Set up governance arrangements for the NP
4. Decide whether to concentrate on more local issues or more strategic issues for the area (such as roads and affordable houses)

5. Decide the length of the Plan

6. Submit a formal request to Cornwall Council
Issues
The discussions raised a number of different issues which the community may wish to research further when developing their Neighbourhood Plan. Please note that these are individual issues and queries that were raised at the meeting and are captured here merely as a record of what was raised. It will be for the community/NP group to decide which issues are important and are to be pursued through the NP.
1. Covenants – private covenants are not regarded as a material planning consideration and are solely a civil issue.  The community could examine what covenants exist as part of the neighbourhood plan process for information only. To determine the covenants on a property or piece of land the deeds are required, consequently it is a tricky piece of work to pursue.

2. Second homes/Empty properties – concern was raised about the number of empty properties/second homes in the area and new houses being built as second homes. The NP could look at a policy where any new houses built in the parish, at point of sale, should only be occupied as a primary residence. This policy could not be applied to existing properties, and as such would realistically have little impact on the overall ratio of second homes. 
3. Veryan – it was highlighted that there is a need for 24 affordable houses and that 24 affordable houses would require 24 market value houses also being built. It was suggested that if the parishes work together they would be able to negotiate the best deal. The community may wish to look at the idea of setting up a Community Land Trust

4. The issue of people buying houses in the community, pulling them down and rebuilding something else was raised. This could be dealt with in a design policy along the lines of accepting replacement dwellings as long as they accord with particular design requirements. However it was noted that some of the most innovative designs may not at first be accepted but opinions do change and it would be important to consider why you would want to place such limits in the Plan.
